

THE BEGIN-SADAT CENTER FOR STRATEGIC STUDIES

# The Ties Between Israel and Azerbaijan

# Alexander Murinson



Mideast Security and Policy Studies No. 110

## THE BEGIN-SADAT CENTER FOR STRATEGIC STUDIES BAR-ILAN UNIVERSITY

Mideast Security and Policy Studies No. 110

# The Ties between Israel and Azerbaijan

Alexander Murinson

## The Ties between Israel and Azerbaijan

Alexander Murinson

© The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies Bar-Ilan University Ramat Gan 5290002 Israel Tel. 972-3-5318959 Fax. 972-3-5359195

besa.center@mail.biu.ac.il http://www.besacenter.org ISSN 1565-9895 October 2014 Cover picture: Amos Ben Gershom GPO

#### The Begin-Sadat (BESA) Center for Strategic Studies

The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies advances a realist, conservative, and Zionist agenda in the search for security and peace for Israel. It was named in memory of Menachem Begin and Anwar Sadat, whose efforts in pursuing peace lay the cornerstone for conflict resolution in the Middle East. The center conducts policy-relevant research on strategic subjects, particularly as they relate to the national security and foreign policy of Israel and Middle East regional affairs.

Mideast Security and Policy Studies serve as a forum for publication or re-publication of research conducted by BESA associates. Publication of a work by BESA signifies that it is deemed worthy of public consideration but does not imply endorsement of the author's views or conclusions. *Colloquia on Strategy and Diplomacy* summarize the papers delivered at conferences and seminars held by the Center for the academic, military, official and general publics. In sponsoring these discussions, the BESA Center aims to stimulate public debate on, and consideration of, contending approaches to problems of peace and war in the Middle East. The *Policy Memorandum* series consists of policy-oriented papers. The content of the publications reflects the views of the authors only. A list of recent BESA Center publications can be found at the end of this booklet.

#### **International Advisory Board**

Founder of the Center and Chairman of the Advisory Board: Dr. Thomas O. Hecht

#### Vice Chairman: Mr. Saul Koschitzky

Members: Prof. Moshe Arens, Ms. Marion Hecht, Mr. Robert Hecht, Prof. Riva Heft-Hecht, Hon. Shlomo Hillel, Mr. Joel Koschitzky, Amb. Yitzhak Levanon, Sen. Joseph I. Lieberman, Mr. Robert K. Lifton, Rt. Hon. Brian Mulroney, Mr. Seymour D. Reich, Amb. Meir Rosenne, Mr. Greg Rosshandler, Amb. Zalman Shoval, Amb. Norman Spector, Mr. Muzi Wertheim

#### International Academic Advisory Board

Prof. Desmond Ball Australian National University, Prof. Ian Beckett University of Kent, Dr. Eliot A. Cohen Johns Hopkins University, Prof. Irwin Cotler McGill University, Prof. Steven R. David Johns Hopkins University, Prof. Yehezkel Dror Hebrew University, Prof. Lawrence Freedman King's College, Prof. Patrick James University of Southern California, Prof. Robert J. Lieber Georgetown University

#### **Research Staff**

BESA Center Director: Prof. Efraim Inbar

Research Associates: Maj. Gen. (res.) Yaacov Amidror, Dr. Efrat Aviv, Dr. Yael Bloch-Elkon, Dr. Gil Feiler, Prof. Jonathan Fox, Prof. Hillel Frisch, Prof. Eytan Gilboa, Col. (res.) Aby Har-Even, Eado Hecht, Dr. Tsilla Hershco, Prof. Efraim Karsh, Lt. Col. (res.) Dr. Mordechai Kedar, Prof. Avi Kober, Dr. Alon Levkowitz, Dr. Yaacov Lifshitz, Prof. Ze'ev Maghen, Dr. Liad Porat, Mr. Amir Rapaport, Mr. Uzi Rubin, Dr. Jonathan Rynhold, Prof. Shmuel Sandler, Maj. Gen. (ret.) Dr. Emanuel Sakal, Dr. Eitan Shamir, Lt. Col. (res.) Dr. Dany Shoham, Prof. Shlomo Shpiro, Dr. Max Singer, Prof. Joshua Teitelbaum

Director of Public Affairs: David M. Weinberg

Program Coordinator: Hava Waxman Koen

Publication Editor (English): Liana Rubin

Publication Editor (Hebrew): Alona Briner Rozenman

# The Ties between Israel and Azerbaijan

Table of Contents

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY7
INTRODUCTION9
THE CORE ARGUMENT 12
BUILDING RELATIONSHIPS WITH THE POST-SOVIET STATES 13
Israeli-Azerbaijani Diplomatic Ties 14
The American Dimension19
MILITARY AND SECURITY COOPERATION 21
ECONOMIC AND CIVILIAN COOPERATION 27
FUTURE PROSPECTS
NOTES

# The Ties between Israel and Azerbaijan

**Alexander Murinson** 

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Since gaining independence in 1991, Azerbaijan has emerged as one of Israel's closest friends in the Muslim world. Although Turkey remains Azerbaijan's closest ally, the deterioration in Israeli-Turkish relations has not changed Israel's relationship with the energy rich and strategically located Azerbaijan.

Over the last twenty years, the ties between Israel and Azerbaijan have improved drastically. Israel's interest in receiving reliable oil supplies from Azerbaijan, a strategically important supplier of oil, is a major factor in Azerbaijani-Israel relations. Similarly, Israel serves has an important supplier of advanced weapon systems to Azerbaijan and an advocate in Washington. In the foreseeable future, it is likely that Azerbaijani-Israeli relations will only increase in areas such as scientific cooperation, information technology, medicine, water purification, agriculture and cultural exchanges. More importantly, strategic cooperation in defense and intelligence fields, as well as in the fight against terror, has proven that two small countries located in an expanded Middle East, have found the unique blend for a successful symbiotic relationship in a highly insecure environment.

# The Ties between Israel and Azerbaijan

**Alexander Murinson** 

## INTRODUCTION

After gaining independence in 1991, Azerbaijan emerged as one of Israel's closest friends in the Muslim world. Furthermore, Azerbaijan arose as the key pillar of Israeli cooperation in the South Caucasus and the geopolitical isthmus which allowed for the realization of the vision of a new "Turkic world" commonwealth that would prevent the Iranian penetration of Central Asia.

Since its establishment, Israel always sought allies among Muslim nations, in order to buttress its international legitimacy and to dilute the religious dimension in the Arab-Israeli conflict. After the collapse of the Soviet Union, Israel's foreign policy options expanded. Israel made a decision to engage in deeper relationships with the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) countries, in particular with Azerbaijan. After its independence. Azerbaijan chose Turkey as its strategic partner. Consequently, this Turkish-Azerbaijani axis had a significant impact on Israel's relationship with Azerbaijan, with the three countries sharing similar security threats and geo-strategic perceptions.<sup>1</sup> However, since the deterioration in the Israeli-Turkish partnership, particularly after the Mavi Marmara incident on May 31, 2010, the importance of a relationship with such an energy-rich and strategically-located country as Azerbaijan has become more important for Israeli foreign policy. Israel's Foreign Minister, Avigdor Lieberman, quipped during his visit to Baku in April 2012: "Azerbaijan is more important for Israel than France."<sup>2</sup>

Alexander Murinson (Ph.D. University of London) is a senior researcher at the BESA Center. He is an expert in energy politics and international security, specializing in Azerbaijan, Turkey, Iran and Russia. Murinson is also a senior analyst at Wikistrat.

The end of the Cold War was an important factor that contributed to the formation of the Israeli-Azerbaijani entente. The memory of the historic good ties between the Jewish Community and the Azerbaijani majority was an important psychological element that added legitimacy and continuity to the upgraded Israeli-Azerbaijani relations.<sup>3</sup>

In the aftermath of the Cold War, the Arab anti-Western forces were weakened by the collapse of the Soviet Union, their main backer. While the United States was engaged in a re-assessment of its strategic position in the neighborhood, Israel needed to find a new role in the quicklychanging geopolitical landscape and to re-affirm its alliance with the United States and other Western countries. One of the challenges for the West was to ensure that a new geopolitical vacuum in the southern periphery of Russia would not be filled with radical Islamic tendencies emanating from the Islamic Republic of Iran, or be re-absorbed into a revamped Russian Empire. The Israeli leadership communicated to America that it was willing to engage with the post-Soviet states and to provide development, and if necessary military aid, to smoothen the transition into a new regional order, free from Russian control.

Seeking partners in the Caucasus region, the Jewish state found a willing partner in the Republic of Azerbaijan, a small, pro-Western, secular new state perched between two former Imperial masters (Russia and Persia). Azerbaijan was also desperate and intent upon breaking out of its diplomatic isolation, an atavistic survival of pro-Armenian sympathies among the majority of Western Christian nations. Israel extended its recognition of the republic of Azerbaijan on December 25, 1991.<sup>4</sup> Diplomatic relations between the two states were established on April 6, 1992, when Azerbaijan was involved in a bloody conflict over the fate of the Nagorno-Karabakh region. In April 1993, in response to the Armenian occupation of Azeri lands, Turkey closed its border with Armenia. Israel supported the Azeri side in this conflict by supplying Stinger missiles to Azerbaijani troops during the war.<sup>5</sup> Thus Azerbaijan, seeking to enhance its deterrence, joined the entente between the two regional powers, Israel and Turkey.

Over the last twenty years, the relationship between Azerbaijan and Israel has developed and changed. Nonetheless, the core common "realist"

interests persist, namely balancing Russia and Iran as the main challengers to Western interests in the region, and preventing the realization of the revanchist imperial policies vis-à-vis Azerbaijan, which boosts the value of both countries in the eyes of the West and the US in particular. There are several other strategic factors that have kept Israel and Azerbaijan together for more than twenty years. One factor is an Israeli interest in receiving reliable oil supplies from the Caspian region, where Azerbaijan functions not only as an important supplier of oil to the West and Israel, but also as an important transportation link. With the implementation of an international energy project, the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) pipeline, Azerbaijan has become a significant oil and gas producer and the share of Azerbaijani oil shipped to Israel has steadily increased. The BP-operated pipeline, which began exporting in July 2006, has a capacity of 1.0 million bbl/d. For Israel, the oil transported via the BTC is strategically important. Since 2009, when BTC reached its full capacity, the share of Azerbaijani oil shipped to Israel has steadily increased.<sup>6</sup>

Another strategic factor is the role Israel serves as one of the important suppliers of advanced weapon systems to Azerbaijan. Azerbaijan also needs Israel's support in harnessing the American Jewish lobby in the US Congress to promote a friendly foreign policy towards Azerbaijan.

This paper attempts to answer the following questions: Why did these two countries form an entente in the aftermath of the Cold War? What were the core commonalities and strategic perceptions that brought these countries together? Which security needs are fulfilled by this entente?

Initially, this paper defines key terms, presents the core argument and discusses the roots of the alliance. Subsequently, the paper explains the concept of the Periphery Alliance and Israel's framing of its foreign policy towards Azerbaijan after the Cold War. It also describes the American dimensions in the bilateral relations and the role ethnic communities, specifically the Jewish lobby in the United States, came to play in this entente. The impact of Turkey and Israel on shifting the geopolitical landscape after the 2008 War in the South Caucasus will also be discussed. The last section will deal with the military and security ties. The conclusion provides an assessment of possible developments in this bilateral relationship.

# THE CORE ARGUMENT

After the end of the Cold War, Israel re-examined the global situation and applied its Periphery doctrine towards Azerbaijan. The relationship between Israel and Azerbaijan may be described as "strategic" due to the unique strategic functions each country achieves for one another and the great complementarity in the strategic perceptions of both countries. In the 1990s, the relationship was indicative of the new role Israel sought to assume in an American post-Cold War strategy.

Israel saw a great opportunity to expand its circle of friends among Turkicspeaking states using its close ties with Turkey – the self-proclaimed leader of the Turkic world.<sup>7</sup> But the relationship between Israel and Azerbaijan quickly matured and acquired a life of its own. Israel needed an ally in a geographically-important area that controlled not only the northern border of its most outspoken enemy, the Islamic Republic of Iran, but also the transportation corridor to a resource-rich Central Asia. Israel endeavored to become an asset in the American global post-Cold War strategy in Eurasia and this relationship added value to Israel as an ally in the eyes of the United States, as mentioned above. Azerbaijani leadership on its part sought an ally for its energy-rich republic that would provide it with advanced weapons systems, securing its position as the most powerful country in the South Caucasus.

The Georgian-Russian War of August 2008, launched by Russia against Georgia, changed the geopolitical balance in the periphery of Europe. The war and its outcome directly affected Western interests: Turkey wanted to create a Cordon Sanitaire around the Caucasus and align its policy closer to the Russian position.<sup>8</sup> The re-establishment of a Russian sphere of influence in the South Caucasus directly threatened the reliability of the energy transportation corridor that hitherto by-passed Russia to the West. Due to its heightened threat perception, Azerbaijan sought to increase its power standing in the region and thus the Israeli military industry found a willing customer in this country in the South Caucasus. Azerbaijan's role as the critical actor in energy transportation from the Caspian was questioned in the West, but Israel offered aid and re-affirmed its commitment to Azerbaijan's position in the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict and continued strengthening its military power.

The study of alliances has a long and illustrious history in the field of International Relations. Stephen Walt, in his classical work on alliances, defined the term entente or axis as an informal alliance based on a constellation of strategic, economic and political shared interests between two or more states.<sup>9</sup>

In the case of the Israel-Azerbaijan alliance, both states seek absolute gains in their military superiority within their respective regional systems.<sup>10</sup> Israel feels the isolation and the threat of the Middle East. Azerbaijan shares this sense of threat and perception of fragility towards the Caucasus' powerful neighbours, due to its hydrocarbon riches and the unresolved status of the Caspian Sea.<sup>11</sup>

# **BUILDING RELATIONSHIPS WITH THE POST-SOVIET STATES: ISRAEL'S NEW PERIPHERY DOCTRINE**

In the late 1950s, Israel began the implementation of a strategy of alliance formation among the 'non-Arab' periphery (primarily Iran, Turkey and Ethiopia) against the Arab centre. The essential nature of this relationship was best summarized in a secret letter by David Ben-Gurion, Israel's founder, to American President Dwight Eisenhower dated July 24, 1958. Prime Minister Ben-Gurion wrote: "Our object is the creation of a group of countries, not necessarily in formal and public alliance, which by mutual assistance, and joint efforts, in political, economic and other fields, will be able to stand up steadfastly against Soviet Expansion through Nasser, and which might even be able to save the freedom of Lebanon and perhaps, in the course of time, of Syria too."<sup>12</sup> Within this framework, a cooperation agreement was signed in August 1958 between the Mossad (Israeli Intelligence Agency) and its Turkish counterpart, MIT (Milli Istihbarat Teskilati, National Intelligence Organization). Later, through the mediation of Mossad director Reuven Shiloah, the Iranian SAVAK, the Persian acronym for "the Royal Organization for Security and Intelligence," joined the collaboration. The tripartite agreement, named Trident, or "Ultra-Watt," was sealed in August 1958.<sup>13</sup>

In the post-Cold War period, Israel was compelled by changes in the international environment to seek new allies and to re-invent itself by finding a new role in the American global strategy. Israel sought to build its new alliances in areas that included the South Caucasus and Central Asia against its new enemy – the Islamic regime in Iran, and was successful in establishing good relations with Azerbaijan and Kazakhstan. In this strategy, Israel pursued the advancement of the shared interests with the United States regarding the Newly Independent Muslim states (preventing the penetration of radical Islam, nuclear proliferation and ensuring the energy security of the West.) In the 1990s, Israel desired to serve as a 'subcontractor' when the United States sought to outsource the conduct of its foreign policy in these regions. Thus, in the early 2000s, Israel pursued a policy of advancing bilateral ties with the abovementioned countries.

# ISRAELI-AZERBAIJANI DIPLOMATIC TIES: Respect for Mutual Sensitivities

Since the establishment of Israeli-Azerbaijani diplomatic relations on April 7, 1992, many diplomatic and political exchanges followed.<sup>14</sup>An Israeli embassy was opened in Baku in 1993. While Azerbaijan declined to open a diplomatic mission in Israel, the Azerbaijani authorities would always explain this diplomatic imbalance by referring to "political constraints." Azerbaijan pointed out "its complicated geopolitical situation, particularly its proximity to Iran, as well as its membership in international Islamic organizations" (such as the Organization of Islamic Cooperation [OIC]), as the reason preventing it from opening a mission in Israel.<sup>15</sup> Israel demonstrated understanding to Azeri sensitivities, while pursuing multi-level cooperation with this Muslim republic, including security, military procurement, energy, telecommunications, medicine, trade, education and culture. Israel hoped that Azerbaijan would eventually change their position on this matter.

In the meantime, Azerbaijan established an unofficial channel for government-to-government communication via the representational offices of AZAL (the Azerbaijani National Airline) in Israel.<sup>16</sup> In

1992, a society for Azerbaijani-Israeli cultural ties was established in Baku, named in abbreviation AZIZ, ("my dear" in Azeri), for the revival of Jewish identity in Azerbaijan. After significant numbers of Jews immigrated to Israel from Azerbaijan in the 1990s, this society transformed into the International Association of Azerbaijani-Israeli Friendship, based in Israel.<sup>17</sup> AZIZ, funded by the Azerbaijani Heydar Aliyev Foundation, and supported by the Azerbaijani government, is engaged in joint civic and cultural activities, as well as lobbying on the behalf of Azerbaijan in Israel.

Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu made a short stop-over visit to Baku on August 29, 1997, which marked the strengthening of the bilateral relations on the part of both Israel and Azerbaijan. During this visit, President Heydar Aliyev and Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu outlined the areas for future cooperation such as energy, science, technology, agriculture, medicine trade and telecommunications, and exchanged views on regional developments. Between 1999 and 2014, twenty-eight diplomatic and official state exchange visits took place between the two countries. These visits included official representatives in such areas as agriculture, economic development, medicine, transport and tourism. The visit by Israeli Prime Minister Ehud Olmert to Baku on February 15, 2010, confirmed the importance of the bilateral ties to Israel.

This burgeoning relationship has developed rapidly. According to a former chief foreign policy advisor to President Heydar Aliyev, Vufa Guluzade, the mutual sympathy has a historical basis. The Azerbaijani leadership always took a pre-eminent role in the condemnation of any manifestation of anti-Semitism in the post-Soviet sphere. President Heydar Aliyev stressed the historical nature of Azerbaijani-Israeli amity in his diplomacy. In a speech addressed to Israeli diplomats, Heydar Aliyev said, "The friendship between Azerbaijan and Israel has deep roots. For centuries Jews lived continuously in Azerbaijan as equal citizens. Azerbaijanis never considered them foreigners."<sup>18</sup> In October 2001, Aliyev made a pledge to open an embassy in Israel, but this has not yet materialized. Over the years, there have been repeated promises by Azerbaijani governments to follow through.

The Azerbaijani-Israeli relationship has consisted, of bilateral political consultations and ad hoc security dialogues. These ad hoc consultations took place during the visits to Israel by Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of Azerbaijan, Araz Azimov, in March 2005, and a visit by Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Strategic Affairs of Israel, Avigdor Lieberman, to Azerbaijan in August 2007, as well as during another of Lieberman's visits in the capacity of Minister of Foreign Affairs in April 2012. The state visit in June 2009 by President Shimon Peres to Baku, highlighted the upward trajectory of this relationship and its high political significance for Israel.

The same cannot be said about Israel's relations with Armenia and Georgia, Azerbaijan's neighbors in the South Caucasus. Peres' visit served as a confirmation of the Azerbaijani-Israeli friendship and sent a clear message to neighboring Iran, negating the assertions of leaders of fanatical Islamic groups like Al-Oaeda, which sponsor international terrorism, that Jews and Muslims cannot cooperate and are doomed to perpetual conflict. In the exclusive interview granted to the Azerbaijani news agency Trend News, Peres said: "A lot of things unite us... Azerbaijan manifested tolerance and respect for that place where Jews, Muslims and Christians can live without hatred and fanaticism. That is why [Azerbaijan] for me is a special country which I can trust." Peres also emphasized the desire of the Israeli leadership to share technological and scientific assets with Azerbaijan. He continued his interview by saying that: "Israel does not possess significant territory, water, natural gas or petroleum. That is why we have to rely on our brainpower and our science. We must share everything that we possess with Azerbaijan in the areas of common interest."<sup>19</sup>

This visit represented the consummation of the main trend in Azerbaijani-Israeli diplomatic relations for deepening and expanding bilateral cooperation in economic, agricultural, scientific and military affairs. The Israeli leader was accompanied by Trade and Labor Minister Benjamin Ben-Eliezer, National Infrastructure Minister Uzi Landau, the Director-General of the Defense Ministry, top executives from Israel's Military Industries and 60 Israeli business people seeking to tighten trade and economic ties with the two Caspian Sea states: Azerbaijan and Kazakhstan. As a further sign of the deepening relationship between Baku and Jerusalem, both countries cooperated on issues of energy security and the safe transportation of petrochemicals. Among other issues, energy security occupied the pride of place. The plans for the construction of pipelines for the delivery of Azerbaijani natural gas to Israel via Georgia and Turkey were discussed. Benjamin Ben-Eliezer, in his former capacity as Infrastructure Minister, was directly involved in previous negotiations on all aspects of cooperation in energy and water management fields. Peres remarked that after bringing such a large delegation to Baku, "there is a growing necessity of opening an embassy in Israel."<sup>20</sup>

Israel's diplomatic *tour de force* was even more striking in the context of the regional tension emanating from Iran. Prior to Peres' visit, the Iranian leadership resorted to arm-twisting tactics in order to force Azerbaijan to cancel the visit from Israel. The Iranian Chief of Staff, Hasan Firuzabadi, came to Baku two weeks before Shimon Peres for this purpose. According to Azerbaijani MP Gudrat Gasanguliev, the Iranian media fanned hysteria during the days of the visit and claimed that there were mass rallies in Azerbaijan to protest the visit.<sup>21</sup>

Israeli minister, Uzi Landau, has made two visits to Baku since 2009. In his former capacity as Minister of National Infrastructure, he met Azerbaijani Foreign Minister Elmar Mammadyarov, Minister of Industry and Energy Natig Aliyev and the President of the state oil company, SOCAR, Rovnag Abdullayev, on November 10, 2011. Both sides discussed, in particular, the issues related to the delivery of Caspian oil to Israel and Israel's prospects for the development of its own oil and natural gas fields. <sup>22</sup> Israel is in the process of establishing a national fund following the model of the Azerbaijani State Oil Fund. As the Israeli ambassador to Azerbaijan, Rafael Harpaz, observed: "It is imperative [for Israel] to study Azerbaijan's experience in this area. We do not have any experience in the field of energy."<sup>23</sup>

A diplomatic crisis in the bilateral relations emerged at the end of April 2012. An article claiming that Israel bought "the basing rights" in Azerbaijan for the Israeli air force, in case of an Israeli strike against the nuclear site built by the Iranian regime, created an international furor and further increased tensions between Azerbaijan and Iran.<sup>24</sup> However, the

tension abated as result of the successful visit by Israeli Foreign Minister Lieberman to Azerbaijan on April 23, 2012. The visit was intended to "calm down a storm in the teacup that resulted from this unfortunate journalistic canard intended to sow seeds of mutual suspicions between the friendly nations and raised the ire of the Iranians, who are already furious at Azerbaijan's 'hutzpah' to wield such close ties with the Jewish state."<sup>25</sup> Consequently, the Azerbaijani leadership welcomed further expansion not only of political and strategic cooperation, but signed agreements with the top Israeli diplomats, to enhance the people-topeople contacts between the two countries in such areas as tourism, medium and small business trade and investments, and cultural and educational exchanges.

In December 2013, Azerbaijan and Israel established a new forum for cooperation called the Israel-Azerbaijan Development Dialogue within the OECD-backed Busan Partnership for Effective Development Cooperation.<sup>26</sup> This was led by the Azerbaijani Foreign Minister Elmar Mammadyarov's trip to Israel on April 21-24, 2013, marking a prominent visit of a high-level delegation to Israel from a Muslim country.<sup>27</sup> Mammadyarov arrived in Israel for meetings with the Israeli leadership, including Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu and President Shimon Peres. The Azerbaijani Foreign Minister also met Israeli businessmen and Azerbaijani-Israeli community leaders. During the visit, they discussed the future of bilateral relations and on April 26, 2013, Mammadyarov asserted once again that "Negotiations (are) underway to open an embassy in Israel."28 In May 2014, Foreign Minister Liberman visited Azerbaijan to consolidate these bilateral relations and to "compare notes" on regional issues. In order to institutionalize the diplomatic exchange in view of the absence of an embassy in Israel, the respective Ministers of Foreign Affairs signed a protocol on the "Regular diplomatic consultations between the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Azerbaijan and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the State of Israel."29 Highlighting the breadth of cooperation in defense and security sectors, the Israeli Foreign Minister met with the Azerbaijani Vice-President and all ministers representing the important ministries such as defense, national security, emergency and civil defense, as well the minister for the diaspora affairs.

The Israeli Defense Minister Moshe Ya'alon's working visit to Baku on September 10-12, 2014 served as a proof of the high level of coordination in military affairs between the two countries.<sup>30</sup> It was the first such visit by an Israeli Defense Minister in twenty-two years in the region. Moshe Ya'alon had meetings with the Azerbaijani top officials, including President Ilham Aliyev, Foreign Minister Elmar Mamadyarov and Minister of Defense Zakir Hasanov. During the meeting with President Aliyev on September 10, 2014, Ya'alon confirmed that bilateral ties are "fruitful". The Israeli Defense Minister emphasized "the two countries were engaged in broad-based strategic cooperation."<sup>31</sup> The visit coincided with the first military industry ADEX 2014 exhibition, where the Israeli Defense Minister opened an Israeli pavilion.

## THE AMERICAN DIMENSION

By joining the entente with Israel, Azerbaijan hoped to acquire an important ally in the American political process - the 'Jewish lobby'. Ethnic lobbies have come to play an increasingly important role in American policy-making, such as the Armenian, Greek, Jewish and Indian lobbies. The pluralistic and open system of the American government allows access for special interest groups in the domain of high politics, such as security and foreign policy. Starting in 1997, the Jewish advocacy coalition (comprising of a number of Jewish organizations such as American Jewish Committee, American Jewish Congress, Anti-Defamation League, Central Agency for Jewish Education, Hadassah and others) made a consistent lobbying effort to support an important piece of legislation which directly affected the future of the newly independent republics of the Caucasus and Central Asia. This legislation, passed in 1999 by the U.S. House of Representatives, was called the Silk Road Strategy. Its objective was to promote independence, stability and the rule of law in the South Caucasus. This legislation allowed for the specific funding of Israeli projects in economic development activities in areas of agriculture, health and other fields.<sup>32</sup> An analysis of the interventions of major American Jewish organizations on behalf of Azerbaijan reveals that there is an association of interest between Azerbaijan and the US.

The coalition of Jewish organizations wrote a letter of support to Senator Sam Brownback on June 29, 1999. In this letter the American Jewish organizations provided three reasons for their support for the Silk Road Bill legislation:

Much of the region enjoys significant petroleum and natural gas reserves. Accordingly, both the U.S. and Israel stand to reap enormous dividends through investing in pipelines through these lands to Turkey. Reducing the dependence on Persian Gulf oil would benefit both countries' national security interests and help their consumers. Furthermore, Israel, which enjoys a burgeoning strategic and economic relationship with Turkey, is interested in solidifying additional relationships with moderate Muslim governments that are wary of Iranian and Russian ambitions.... As noted above, Iran continues to work hard to bring the nations in the region into its sphere of influence. Similarly, Russia still seeks to exert control over the region it once controlled when it was the Soviet Union. The reactionary Taliban forces in Afghanistan threaten the stability of the nations of Central Asia.<sup>33</sup>

The Jewish advocacy coalition serves as an essential pillar in this relationship between Azerbaijan and the US.<sup>34</sup> This role is appreciated by the ruling elite in Azerbaijan. Indeed, it appears that access to the Jewish lobby in the United States was one of the reasons for creating an axis with Israel.

Systemic shifts occurring at the end of the Cold war prompted the formation of policy communities in the United States, some of which supported and others which opposed the creation of the entente between Israel and Azerbaijan. Among them, the Jewish organizations have been the most active in promoting the strategic partnership between Israel and Azerbaijan.<sup>35</sup> Since 1997, AIPAC was involved in a public campaign on issues related to the energy security of Turkey and delivery routes for Caspian oil and gas to the West. AIPAC favoured the creation of the East-West energy corridor, which includes the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan oil pipeline (BTC) and the South Caucasus gas pipeline. B'nai Brith was very active in promoting the BTC pipeline project in American foreign policy circles.<sup>36</sup>

This advocacy coalition ultimately tried to institutionalize this relationship and convince the American government about its strategic importance.<sup>37</sup> Similarly, Azerbaijan has been conducting a long-term policy of establishing links with Jewish networks in Washington. As noted by one observer: "Azerbaijani political elites consider Israeli and Jewish support a key element in countering the Armenian diaspora, particularly in the United States and Europe."<sup>38</sup>

## MILITARY AND SECURITY COOPERATION: NAVIGATING DANGEROUS WATERS TOGETHER

The military/security track occupies a significant part in the Azerbaijan-Israel bilateral relationship. The frequency and intensity of visits by senior representatives of the Israeli Defense ministry and regular visits by former Deputy Defense Minister Efraim Sneh and Defense Minister Benjamin Ben-Eliezer corroborates this point.<sup>39</sup> Over the last 20 years, Azerbaijan and Israel expanded their burgeoning ties to include cooperation in the military and security fields and the exchange of intelligence information. Azerbaijan and Israel also embraced cooperation in anti-terrorist struggle and border security. Israeli intelligence operatives participated in collecting human intelligence about extremist Islamist organizations in the region and monitoring the troop deployments of Azerbaijan's neighbors – especially Iran.<sup>40</sup>

As aforementioned, Azerbaijan's strategic partnership with Israel is a source of concern for Iran. In order to impair this relationship, the Iranian regime conducts a campaign of infiltrating Azerbaijan and targeting Jewish and Israeli-sponsored commercial and cultural sites to create a perception in Azerbaijani society that the relations with Israel impede domestic security.

In 2008, Azerbaijani authorities, with the aid of Israeli intelligence services, thwarted a terrorist attack, involving members of a Hezbollah cell.<sup>41</sup> Acording to Azerbaijani media outlets, six individuals were charged with planning attacks on several strategic sites in Azerbaijan that included the Gabala anti-missile radar station (the largest anti-

missile defense installation in the South Caucasus) and the Israeli embassy in Baku on July 4, 2008. During the investigation it was revealed that Lebanese citizens, who had previous links with the Al-Qaeda and Hezbollah terrorist networks, were the leaders of the terrorist cell arrested in Azerbaijan. It also surfaced during the trial, that it was the Sepah-e Pasdaran, the notorious Corps of Guardians of the Islamic revolution, who ran this secret cell that was also planning to infiltrate the Azerbaijani-Iranian border. In the 1990s, Israelis constructed stations for electronic intelligence (ELINT) along the Azerbaijani-Iranian borders.<sup>42</sup> In 2011, Israel started supplying Azerbaijan with drones to monitor this border.<sup>43</sup>

The most recent series of planned terrorist attacks by an Iran-supported cells occurred in March 2012, when Azerbaijan arrested 22 suspects in a plot to attack the Israeli and US embassies in Baku. The Azerbaijani MNB (National Security Ministry) announced that three of the arrested men received smuggled arms and equipment from Iranian agents. Other plots included an assassination attempt on President Ilham Aliyev in April 2012, as well as attacks on religious pilgrimage sites and police stations. In one case, as a result of an anti-terrorist operation in the end of May 2012, the Azerbaijani security services arrested 40 suspects and seized their weapons. These arrests thwarted a series of planned terror attacks against the Eurovision Song Contest which was scheduled to be held in Baku that month. Azerbaijan's officials said they had discovered 13 assault rifles, a machine gun, 12 handguns, three rifles, 3,400 rounds of bullets, 62 hand grenades, and several kilograms of explosives. Azerbaijan's National Security Ministry concluded that Iran's Revolutionary Guards were behind the plot. The successful anti-terrorist operations serve as another example of the cooperation between Israeli security forces and the Azerbaijani MNB in identifying and combating terrorist threats in Azerbaijan.

Azerbaijan employs Israeli security companies for providing services of a sensitive nature. In 2001, the Israeli firm, Magal Systems, was granted a contract to construct a security fence for Baku's Bina airport, one of Azerbaijan's key strategic assets, and to train its security personnel.<sup>44</sup> In 2004, Turkey and Israel conducted negotiations on a joint venture for upgrading Soviet-origin equipment in Azerbaijan's military.<sup>45</sup> But a

major power balance shift in the Caucasus occurred as the result of the Russian-Georgian war of August 2008.<sup>46</sup> Many traditional partners of Azerbaijan in the military field (Turkey, the EU, Belarus and Ukraine), drew their own conclusions about their immediate interests in the region and demonstrated restraint in the further militarization of the region in view of Russia's threatening posture. Azerbaijan eventually granted a 56 million dollar contract to Israel's Elbit Systems to upgrade its T-72 tank fleet instead of Turkey's ASELSAN.<sup>47</sup> Azerbaijan's major financial inflows, as a result of its international standing as a rising economic and petrochemical power, led to its desire to change the military balance in its favor in the conflict over the Armenian-occupied territories and to signal to Iran its determination to stand against any attempts to destabilize the situation. Accordingly, a significant part of the Azerbaijani state budget is assigned for the defense sector and the purchase of new weapons and military equipment.

While Turkey, Azerbaijan's most reliable ally, under Foreign Minister Ahmet Davutoğlu, started implementing its "zero problems with neighbors" foreign policy in 2009, Azerbaijan also experienced strategic uncertainty as Turkey began shifting its position vis-a-vis Armenia, whose forces continue the occupation of the Azerbaijani territory, Nagorno Karbakh. Armenia, as a member of the Collective Security Treaty Organization, has security guarantees from Russia.<sup>48</sup> Since 2002, Russia has been using Armenia to project its power in the South Caucasus region. In an interesting tit-for-tat, the U.S. government granted Azerbaijan \$4.4 million in foreign military financing grants for the purchase of Americanmade weapons.<sup>49</sup> The unresolved conflict in the Nagorno-Karabakh region has compelled Azerbaijan to seek to build a military deterrent, if not a military superiority in the South Caucasus. This task has become a clear priority for Azerbaijan's government in recent years, as evident by an unprecedented increase in military spending. From 2010 to 2011, military expenditures of Azerbaijan increased from \$1.59 billion (3.95% of GDP) to \$3.1 billion (6.2% of GDP). In addition to direct military expenditures, in 2011, \$1.36 billion was spent on the needs of the defense industry, bringing the total cost of the defense budget and defense industry to \$ 4.46 billion, or 8.9% of the GDP.<sup>50</sup> In 2012, Azerbaijan's military expenditure showed a modest growth of 1.2% and reached

\$1.77 billion.<sup>51</sup> In 2013, military expenditure reached \$1.9 billion with a growth of 0.9%.<sup>52</sup> These military budget figures are very impressive, and not only for countries in the Commonwealth of Independent States. The International Peace Research Institute reported that Azerbaijan outpaced most countries of the world in military spending, registering a 493 percent increase from 2004 to 2014.<sup>53</sup>

During Israeli Foreign Minister Avigdor Lieberman's visit to Azerbaijan on April 23, 2012, he not only expressed a desire to maintain intimate and deep relations with Azerbaijan, but also re-affirmed the Israeli commitment to Azerbaijan's security by providing cutting-edge technology, such as drones, while Russia's main supplier of armaments to Armenia was still in the early stages of manufacturing drones, which have a qualitative edge in modern warfare. In the meantime, the total amount of Israeli military sales to Azerbaijan runs in the "hundreds of millions of dollars."<sup>54</sup> Despite the reported Russian appeals to Israel to suspend further military technology transfers to Azerbaijan, the Israeli foreign ministry officials announced that there would be no "changes in the agreement."<sup>55</sup> In June 2014, the Head of the Department of Central Europe in the Israeli Foreign Ministry Anna Azari, who arrived in Yerevan, Armenia, for diplomatic consultations, announced that despite the dissatisfaction of Armenia, Israel will continue its arms sales to Baku.56

Israeli Tadiran Communications, which manufactures electronic equipment for military use, started supplying communication devices to Azerbaijan, and Israel Military Industries (IMI), which produces weapons systems, munitions and missile weapons for the armed forces of Israel, sold Baku a wide range of missiles and guidance systems.<sup>57</sup> However, most interactions in security, military and intelligence fields are kept out of the public eye. This relationship is also marked by a pragmatic recognition by Israel of Azerbaijan's political need to tow the OIC's general line publicly and in international forums.<sup>58</sup>

Israel also supplied Azerbaijan with advanced weapons systems that increased Azerbaijan's military capabilities and positively affected the regional military balance in view of the continued Armenian occupation. This fact is relevant to the balance of power in the South Caucasus in

the aftermath of the 2008 Russian-Georgian war. The Israeli authorities stopped supplying Georgia with drones and attack military equipment to prevent an increase in geopolitical tensions with Russia in August 2008. At the same time, Israeli military aid to Azerbaijan increased. Azerbaijan has received many defensive and offensive weapons from Israel: 6 Lynx self-propelled MRL, 50 SSM for Lvnx self-propelled MRL, 4 Aerostar UAVs, 5 ATMOS-2000 155 mm self-propelled guns, 5 CARDOM 120mm self-propelled mortars, 10 Hermes-450 UAVs, 100 Spike-MR/ LR Anti-tank missiles, and 10 Sufa APVs.<sup>59</sup> In 2012, Azerbaijan acquired Israeli anti-ship Gabriel-5 missiles with a range of 300km. As it is known that a landlocked Armenia does not possess a navy, this acquisition is a source of concern for one country - Iran. According to the Azerbaijani Turan news agency, Azerbaijan would use these to protect its coastline on the Caspian Sea from the growing number of Iranian warships deployed in the area.<sup>60</sup> Iran's reaction to this was a warning to Azerbaijan that this weapon undermines the balance of power in the Caspian Sea. Iranian Navy Commander Rear Admiral Habibollah Sayyari noted that Iran "is not heedless of the issue and is monitoring the situation."61

In the meantime, the military balance in the region has been changing, as Iran is completing two new frigates of Moudge class to be stationed in the Caspian Sea. These frigates, the Jamaran-2 (77) and the Sahand, are equipped with a helicopter flight deck, four Chinese C-802 surfaceto-surface missiles and Standard Missile 1 (RIM-66) anti-air missiles, as well as torpedoes.<sup>62</sup> In June 2013, an Iranian naval delegation, which included "two indigenously-built missile-launching warships," visited the Russian port of Astrakhan on the Caspian.<sup>63</sup> The two boats were likely to be Sina Class missile boats, although it is possible that one of them is one of Iran's two Moudge class frigates, which was reportedly stationed in the Caspian Sea. During this visit, Russian and Iranian navies agreed to conduct a joint naval exercise in the Caspian basin in the second half of 2013.<sup>64</sup> In order to further strengthen its maritime security, according to a military information blog Istiglal, Azerbaijan completed assembing the two high-speed border patrol 3rd Class Shaldag MK V boats under licensing from the Israel Shipyards company in July 2014.65 Azerbaijan is also in the process of negotiating a purchase of Israeli Saar 4.5 missile boats.<sup>66</sup>

As an illustration of the deep cooperation between Israel and Azerbaijan in the military industrial field, the Government of Azerbaijan, through its Ministry of Defense Industries, has created a joint venture with an Israeli company, Aeronautics Defense Systems, to produce UAVs, currently being manufactured and assembled by the Baku-based Azad Systems Company in Azerbaijan.<sup>67</sup> This venture has a 51% Azerbaijan ownership. Production of Israeli drones commenced in Azerbaijan by Azad Systems in March 2011. By the end of 2012, the Azerbaijani Armed Forces were supplied with 60 UAVs of Aerostar and Orbiter-2M classes.<sup>68</sup> In April 2011, Israel Aeronautics Industries (IAI) also offered to sell to Azerbaijan one of the best UAV systems in the world, Heron and Searcher Mk II. In February 2012, an Israeli military concern, IAI, opened a course for training UAV operators and invited Azerbaijani military staff to join.<sup>69</sup> In June of 2013, Azerbaijan showcased its military advantage to its regional rivals, Armenia and Iran, by publicly demonstrating its new locally-produced UAVs, as well as the Israelimanufactured Hermes and Heron UAVs during a military parade.<sup>70</sup> As another indicator of the continued Azerbaijani-Israeli cooperation, Azerbaijan purchased the EXTRA Israeli tactical missiles during the Israeli military operation in Gaza, "Operation Protective Edge," in July-August 2014.<sup>71</sup> The test firing of these missiles was broadcast on Azerbaijani national television.<sup>72</sup>

Azerbaijan also showed great interest in bilateral cooperation in the new field of cyber security, which is a matter of strategic concern for both countries. Heydar Mirza, a leading research fellow at the Center for Strategic Studies (SAM-Baku), concluded: "Taking into account the abundance of critical software in the energy sector of Azerbaijan, particular importance must be paid to cybersecurity. Israeli experience may be extremely useful for Azerbaijan."<sup>73</sup> While the new president of the Azerbaijani-Israeli Chamber of Commerce (AICC) suggested: "Certainly, Azerbaijan, due to its geographic location, military and political realities, is very interested in acquiring technologies from Israel to ensure the security of information (the so-called 'cyber-security'), and many other innovations offered by the Israeli high-tech."<sup>74</sup>

## ECONOMIC AND CIVILIAN COOPERATION

Israel and Azerbaijan quickly developed active ties in commerce and trade.

In 1994, Bezeq, a major Israeli telecommunications provider, bought a large share of the Azerbaijani telephone operating framework. Since then it has installed phone lines across Azerbaijan, and is operating regional services. Bakcell is a joint venture company between the Ministry of Communications of Azerbaijan and GTIB-Israel, operating since early 1994 as the first cellular phone operator in Azerbaijan.

Many Israeli companies are active in the Azerbaijani energy sector. For example, Modcon Systems Ltd., an Israeli-based supplier of high technology to the oil and gas industries, has a branch in Azerbaijan. However, the level of Israeli exports to Azerbaijan has been moderate. According to the Central Bureau of Statistics of Israel Foreign Trade, in 2010, Azerbaijan occupied the 29<sup>th</sup> place among Israel's trade partners. At the same time, Israel occupied the second or third place in the foreign trade of Azerbaijan during the period between 2002 and 2010, due to oil exports. The BTC is co-owned by an international consortium and the pipeline system runs 1,100 miles from the Sangachal terminal near Baku, through Azerbaijan, Georgia, and Turkey, to the Mediterranean port of Ceyhan. From there, the oil is shipped by tanker to global markets and Israel buys some of this oil directly or on the spot market and through secondary sales.<sup>75</sup>

Year	Export Volume
2007	\$82.5 million
2008	\$129.4 million
2009	\$250 million
2010	\$200 million
2011	\$125 million

Israeli Non-military Exports to Azerbaijan<sup>76</sup>

But Azerbaijani-Israeli ties have a multi-faceted nature. As a further sign of the deepening relationship between Baku and Jerusalem, both countries continue to cooperate on issues of energy security. Currently, Azerbaijan delivers 30% of oil to the Israeli market and high-level officials of both countries have discussed the issues related to the delivery of the Caspian oil to Israel and Israel's prospects for developing its own gas fields.<sup>77</sup>

Azerbaijan has experience in the development and production of hydrocarbons, and Israel plans to involve Azerbaijani specialists in mining projects in the Israeli sector of the Mediterranean Sea. The State Oil Company of Azerbaijan (SOCAR) was planning to supply Israel with the equipment for test drilling on the continental shelf in the Mediterranean at the off shore field "Yam-3." The investor, Shemen Energy, whose chairman is a former Chief of Staff of the Israel Defense Forces, Gaby Ashkenazi, bought its controlling share in July 2012.

That same month, the media reported that the head of the investment department at SOCAR, Vagif Aliyev, confirmed that the Azerbaijani company would not only be supplying equipment, but would also be operating the drilling platforms to participate in the search for mineral deposits off the coast of Israel. As SOCAR's subsidiary, Azerbaijan Caspian Drilling Company Ltd (CDC), invested a 10-percent stake in the Shemen company (formerly Med Ashdod), which drills in Israel's offshore oil field.<sup>78</sup> The Voice of Israel radio station reported that the first two rigs were due to arrive in Israel from Azerbaijan in September 2012. According to the report, the contract with SOCAR was worth at least \$ 80 million.<sup>79</sup>

Since 2012, Israel has also increased cooperation with Azerbaijan in several innovative fields such as high-technology and medicine. These commercial openings brought into existence the Azerbaijani-Israeli Chamber of Commerce (AICC). Michael Lotem, a former Israeli ambassador to Azerbaijan, proposed this idea for enhancing bilateral trade in the civilian sphere.<sup>80</sup> AICC came into existence at the end of August 2013. MASHAV, the Israeli Foreign Ministry's arm for economic and scientific cooperation, also provides funds for educational and scientific exchanges between the two countries.

# FUTURE PROSPECTS

After the end of the Cold War, the new geostrategic dynamic and competitive international environment, generated by globalization, produced fluctuating zones of influence in Eurasia. Since the 1990s, the United States has been competing with Russia, China and Iran for the status as the guarantor of security and independence of newly independent states in the Caucasus and Central Asia. The need for reliable allies in the region is of critical concern for the United States, which in turn spurred the development of Israeli-Azerbaijani relations. Additionally, Azerbaijan identified Israel as a country with influence in Washington which reinforced its interest in forging a strategic relationship with the Jewish state.

Azerbaijan also sees Israel as a source of sophisticated military hardware, intelligence and security equipment. Israel's relationship with Azerbaijan acquired a special urgency and depth when strategic relations between Turkey and Israel began to quickly unravel after the AKP government declared its "zero problems with neighbors" policy and patched its relations with the regime in Tehran. Israel, as a manufacturer of the most advanced weapons system, certainly was able to provide Azerbaijani armed forces with a qualitative edge in Baku's unstable neighborhood.

As a critical part of the East-West transportation corridor, Azerbaijan vigorously pursued the construction of the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan pipeline, which made the country an integral part of the Western strategy to delink Europe and Israel of its exclusive dependence on Russian energy resources, thus enhancing Israel's energy security. Yet, despite an erosion of the Turkish position from its earlier security commitments, including the non-negotiable position on the opening of the border with Armenia since 2008, Turkey remains the key ally of Azerbaijan. From a geopolitical viewpoint, Turkey represents the 'lifeline to the West' for Azerbaijan's energy projects. In this context, it is unlikely that any other country, including Israel, can replace Turkey as the closest ally of Azerbaijan. By the same token, Turkey, despite its rhetoric, has not interfered with the relations between Israel and Azerbaijan.<sup>81</sup> In fact, the Azerbaijani senior diplomats sent a signal to the Turkish leadership that Azerbaijan would pursue bilateral cooperation with Israel without any linkage to the status of Turkish-Israeli relations.<sup>82</sup>

Another important factor that continues to affect Azerbaijani-Israeli relations is Azerbaijan's geostrategic location. Due to its sensitive location at the geopolitical fault line between Europe and Asia, Azerbaijan experiences a pull of many regional powers and global powers, including Russia, Turkey and Iran as well as the United States and the European Union. Azerbaijan is perceived by Iran as one of the prongs of American influence in the Caspian region and a key Israeli ally. Using religious radical cells, Iran has been attempting not only to stir anti-Israeli sentiments among the Azerbaijani population, but also to directly strike at Jewish and Israeli targets in the country.

The Azerbaijani leadership has chosen to conduct a multi-dimensional foreign policy that assures the country's independence in its international orientation. In this context, Azerbaijan made a critical decision to join the Non-Aligned Movement in November 2011. This institutional arrangement allows a maximum of flexibility and maintenance of military neutrality for this South Caucasian country. Since 1994, Azerbaijan has also participated in the NATO Partnership for Peace program that assures that Azerbaijani Armed Forces gain valuable operational experience and are exposed to a contemporary military doctrine.

In the foreseeable future, Israel will continue to play a critical role as a reliable supplier of the latest technology in military and civilian fields to Azerbaijan. As one analyst concluded: "Azerbaijan is considered a favorite destination for the Israeli arms industry, and there are existing partnerships between the military institutions of the state with almost every Israeli defense industry." <sup>83</sup>

In the meantime, the ties between Azerbaijan and Israel have shown increased intimacy and sensitivity to regional and global concerns of both countries. Cooperation is increasing in many fields such as scientific cooperation, information technology, medicine, water purification, agriculture, and cultural exchange. More importantly, strategic cooperation based on reciprocity, in defense and intelligence fields, as well as the fight against terror, has proven that two small countries located in an expanded Middle East have found the unique blend for a successful symbiotic relationship in a highly insecure environment. The proof of the reliability and longevity of the Azerbaijani-Israeli ties came at the cusp of the Israeli Operation "Protective Edge" against Hamas in the summer of 2014. When the majority of Muslim states accused Israel of humanitarian crimes and Europe marked a significant spike in anti-Semitism, a Muslim Azerbaijan stood out as a beacon of support born out of the country's self-interest and commitment to its Western identity. This is not only the official diplomatic line, but widely shared public sentiment. Speaking of Islamic terrorism, an Azerbaijani political activist recently claimed, "Azerbaijanis also need Israel to stay strong against threats coming from Iran and the Middle East."<sup>84</sup>

# Notes

<sup>1</sup> Alexander Murinson, *Turkey's Entente with Israel and Azerbaijan: State Identity and Security in the Middle East and Caucasus* (Routledge, 2010), see Chapter 2.

<sup>2</sup> Теймур Атаев, "Азербайджанская компания приступила к бурению на морском шельфе Израиля", Islam v SNG,07.12.2012, source: http://www. islamsng.com/aze/report/5820.

<sup>3</sup> See details Alexander Murinson, "Jews in Azerbaijan: a History Spanning Three Millennia," *Visions of Azerbaijan*, Spring 2008, Volume 3.2, pp.58-64;source: http://www.visions.az/history,112/; Sarah Marcus, "Mountain Jews," *Tablet*, August 26,2010, source: http://www.tabletmag.com/jewish-news-andpolitics/42649/mountain-jews; Alexander Murinson, "Azerbaijani-Jewish Relations: Realpolitik embedded in history," *The Caucasus & Globalization*, No.2, Vol.2, 2008, source: http://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/azerbaijani-jewishrelations-realpolitik-embedded-in-history.

<sup>4</sup> According to the document of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Azerbaijan, "Azerbaijan-Israel relations," source: http://mfa.gov.az/files/file/ Azerbaijan%20-%20Israel.pdf

<sup>5</sup> Soner Cagaptay and Alexander Murinson, "Good Relations between Azerbaijan and Israel: A Model for Other Muslim States in Eurasia?" in *Policy Watch* #982, The Washington Institute for the Near East Policy (co-author Soner Cagaptay), March 30, 2005. See also Pierre Rousselin, *Le Figaro*, November 17 1992, *Jerusalem Report*, February 24, 1994.

<sup>6</sup> Interview with Rauf Mammadov, Director at SOCAR USA Office, June 26, 2014.

<sup>7</sup> In the early 1990s, Turkey aimed to utilize its relatively-advanced economic and technological development based on Western standards and the preeminence of the Turkish language among Turkic languages as a means for communication among newly-independent Turkic states to foster its influence among them. The modern Turkish uses Latin script which enhances its communication value for the Western world.

<sup>8</sup> See the definition of *Cordon Sanitaire* in Harold Fisher, *Famine in Soviet Russia* (New York: Macmillan, 1927), p.25.

<sup>9</sup> See Stephen Walt, *The Origins of Alliances* (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1987), p.3.

<sup>10</sup> With the end of the Cold War, the neorealist assumptions about the nature of national relations and international security have been increasingly challenged due to an inability to predict or explain structural change in the international system. The neorealist dismissal of the role that ideational, normative, and cultural factors play

in determining foreign policy of states runs counter to the weight attributed to it by the contemporary substantive and theoretical scholarship in international relations.

<sup>11</sup> Peter Katzenstein calls these "the cultures of national security" See *The Culture* of National Security (New York: Columbia University Press, 1996), p.29.

<sup>12</sup> Dwight D. Eisenhower, *Papers as President of the United States, 1953-61* (Ann Whitman File), International Series Box 36, Mid East, 24 July 1958, declassified E.O. 12356, sec. 8.49(b), MR 86-462 #2 by DJH 23 September, 1988. Letter dated 24 July 1958 from Ben Gurion to Eisenhower.

13 Ronen Bergman, *The Secret War with Iran: The 30-Year Clandestine Struggle Against the World's Most Dangerous Terrorist Power* (New York: Simon and Schuster, 2008), pp. 13-14.

<sup>14</sup> Arthur Lenk, "15th Anniversary of Israel-Azerbaijan Diplomatic Relations," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Israel*, April 7, 2007.

<sup>15</sup> Shamkhal Abilov,"Why Azerbaijan Has No Full Diplomatic Relations With Israel,", *The Journal of Turkish Weekly*, 25 December 2008, source: http://www.turkishweekly.net/op-ed/2437/why-azerbaijan-has-no-full-diplomatic-relations-with-israel.html.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> Азербайджан, *The World Congress of Russian Jewry*, source: http://www.wcrj. org/community/detail.php?ID=130

<sup>18</sup> Speech of the President of the Republic of Azerbaijan Heydar Aliyev at the official reception in honour of the national holiday of Israel - May 11, 2000, source: http://lib.aliyev-Heritage.org/en/470484.html

<sup>19</sup> "Azerbaijan is a special country I know I can trust in – Interview with Israeli President Shimon Peres," *Trend News Agency*, June 25, 2009, source: http://www. today.az/news/politics/53378.html

<sup>20</sup> Alexander Murinson, "Peres proves a hit in Azerbaijan," *Jerusalem Post*, July 7, 2009.

<sup>21</sup> Ibid.

<sup>22</sup> "Baku discusses Azerbaijani-Israeli relations," *Trend News Agency*, November 10, 2011, source: http://en.trend.az/azerbaijan/politics/1955088.html.

<sup>23</sup> "Посол Израиля: "Евреи гордятся тем, что живут в Азербайджане", "*Day. az*, April 22, 2013, source: http://news.day.az/politics/397284.html.

<sup>24</sup> Mark Perry, "Israel's Secret Staging Ground," *Foreign Policy Magazine*, March 28, 2012.

<sup>25</sup> Alexander Murinson, "It is not Science Fiction: Opportunities and Challenges in Azerbaijani-Israel Relations," *Caucasus International*, Fall 2012.

<sup>26</sup> See "Israel-Azerbaijan Development Dialogue: An active dialogue for development took place in Jerusalem between MASHAV and AIDA – Azerbaijan's International Development Agency," *The Israeli Ministry of Foreign Affairs' statement*, December 11, 2013, source: http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/mashav/Latest\_News/Pages/Israel-Azerbaijan-Development-Dialogue.aspx.

<sup>27</sup> Shahin Abbasov, "Azerbaijan: Israel Diplomatic Trip Tweaks Tehran," *Eurasianet's Weekly*, May 1, 2013, source: http://www.eurasianet.org/node/66911.

<sup>28</sup> "Azerbaijani FM: Negotiations underway to open embassy in Israel," *Jewish Journal*, April 26, 2013.

<sup>29</sup>"Minister Elmar Mammadyarov met with the Foreign Minister of Israel," *Republic of Azerbaijan, Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, April 30,2014, source: http://www.mfa.gov.az/index.php?options=news&id=13&news\_id=2304&language=en.

<sup>30</sup> Gavriel Friske,"Defense minister makes unannounced visit to Azerbaijan: Moshe Ya'alon to meet with top officials, inaugurate Israeli pavilion at international defense industry exhibition," *Times of Israel*, September 10, 2014, source: http://www.timesofisrael.com/defense-minister-makes-unannouncedvisit-to-azerbaijan/

<sup>31</sup> Barbara Opall-Rome, "Israel Bolsters Strategic Ties With Azerbaijan: MoD Chief Makes First Visit to Top-Tier Arms Market," *DefenseNews*, September 10, 2014, source: http://www.defensenews.com/article/20140910/DEFREG04/309100036/ Israel-Bolsters-Strategic-Ties-Azerbaijan.

<sup>32</sup> H.R. 1152 (106th Congress, 1999–2000), Text of the Silk Road Strategy Act of 1999, source: https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/106/hr1152/text .

<sup>33</sup> A letter of Support for Silk Road Strategy Act, June 29, 1999, Personal Archive. See also, "American Jewish Committee Endorses Silk Road Strategy Act," American Jewish Committee, June 24, 1998, source: http://www.charitywire.com/ charity11/00406.html.

<sup>34</sup> Elnur Ismayilov, "Israel and Azerbaijan: The Evolution of Strategic Partnership," *Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs* 7: 1 (2013), pp. 70-71.

<sup>35</sup> Alexander Murinson, *Turkey's Entente with Israel and Azerbaijan: State Identity and Security in the Middle East and Caucasus* (Routledge, 2010), especially Chapter IV.

<sup>36</sup> Interview with Daniel Mariaschin, March 10, 2004.

<sup>37</sup> According to Thomas Risse-Kappen, "transgovernmental networks among states in sub-units of national governments etc. frequently pursue their own agenda, independently from sometimes even contrary to the declared policies of their national government." Thomas Risse-Kappen, Introduction to *Bringing transnational relations back in* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995) p.4.

<sup>38</sup> Mahir Khalifa-zadeh, "Israeli-Azerbaijan Alliance and Iran," *Meria* Journal, Volume 17, Spring 2013, source: http://www.gloria-center.org/category/meria-journal-meria-journal/meria-journal-volume-17-number-1-spring-2013-meria-journal-meria-journal/.

<sup>39</sup> Eight out of 15 visits by Israeli high officials to Azerbaijan were made by the representatives of the Israeli defense establishment. See Section " Israeli-Azerbaijani Diplomatic Ties," above.

<sup>40</sup> Ilya Bourtman, "Israel and Azerbaijan's Furtive Embrace," *Middle East Quarterly*, Summer 2006, pp. 47-57.

<sup>41</sup> For previous examples of such cooperation see Michael Ross, *The Volunteer: The Incredible True Story of an Israeli Spy on the Trail of International Terrorists* (Canada: Skyhorse Publishing, 2007); See also, "Ex-Mossad agent Michael Ross tells of special operation to detain terrorists in Azerbaijan," October 23, 2013, source:http://www.terminalx.org/2013/10/ex-mossad-agent-tells-of-specop-to-detain-terrorists-in-azerbaijan.html.

<sup>42</sup> Soner Cagaptay and Alexander Murinson, "Good Relations between Azerbaijan and Israel: A Model for Other Muslim States in Eurasia?" WINEP Policy Watch 982, March 30, 2005.

<sup>43</sup> Amir Buchbut, "According to Azerbaijani press, IAI to provide Azerbaijani Defense Ministry with 60 UAVs," [Hebrew] *"Walla Online News*, October 15, 2011, source: http://news.walla.co.il/?w=/2689/1868525.

<sup>44</sup> Christopher Bollyn, "The Great Game for the Oil & Gas of the Caspian Region," September 26, 2001, source: http://www.bollyn.com/the-great-game-for-the-oil-gas-of-the-caspian-region-2.

<sup>45</sup> "Ankara Israel and Turkey are planning joint weapons projects in Central Asia," *World tribune.com*, February 2, 2004.

<sup>46</sup> Richard Weitz, "Azerbaijan Defense Policy and Military Power," *Second Line of Defense*, October 18, 2012, source: http://www.sldinfo.com/azerbaijani-defense-policy-and-military-power/.

<sup>47</sup> "Azerbaijan eliminated Aselsan, selected Israeli Elbit to upgrade Tanks,"*TR Defence*, October 18, 2010, source: http://www.trdefence.com/?p=1966

<sup>48</sup> See Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO), source: http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/int/csto.htm .

<sup>49</sup> Ilya Bourtman, "Israel and Azerbaijan's Furtive Embrace," *Middle East Quarterly* (Summer 2006), pp. 47-57

<sup>50</sup> "Azerbaijan has second highest military expenditure in CIS," *NewsAz*, February 22, 2011, source: http://news.az/articles/politics/31785.

<sup>51</sup> "Azerbaijan to maintain military spending in 2012," *News.az*, October 12, 2011, source: http://www.news.az/articles/46508. An Armenian source estimated the Azerbaijani military budget to be \$1.76 billion (over 1.38 billion manats) for 2012. Gayane Abrahamyan "Armenia: Flying Blind with \$400 Million Defense Budget," *Eurasianet*, November 10, 2011, source: http://www.eurasianet.org/node/64489

<sup>52</sup> "Azerbaijan To Boost Defense Spending in 2013," *Agence France-Presse*, November 30, 2012, source: http://www.defensenews.com/article/20121130/ DEFREG04/311300002/Azerbaijan-Boost-Defense-Spending-2013.

<sup>53</sup> "Azerbaijan's Military Spending Surged 493% in 9 Years," *AsiaDefenseNews*, April 19, 2014, source:http://www.asiandefencenews.com/2014/04/azerbaijans-military-spending-surged.html.

<sup>54</sup> "Israel signs \$1.6 billion arms deal with Azerbaijan," *Haaretz*, February 26, 2012, source: http://www.haaretz.com/news/diplomacy-defense/israel-signs-1-6-billion-arms-deal-with-azerbaijan-1.414916.

<sup>55</sup> "МИД Израиля заверил, что не прекращал поставки вооружений в Азербайджан," *Vesti Kavkaza*, November 3, 2013, source: http://www. vestikavkaza.ru/news/MID-Izrailya-zaveril-chto-ne-prekrashchal-postavki-vooruzheniy-v-Azerbaydzhan.html.

<sup>56</sup> "To Replace AK with Tavor," a blog post posted June 21, 2012; source: http:// www.thefirearmblog.com/blog/2012/06/21/to-replace-ak-with-tavor/.

<sup>57</sup> "Tadiran wins \$42 million order from Azerbaijan," *Globes*, October 30, 2006, source: http://www.globes.co.il/news/article.aspx?did=1000147283.

<sup>58</sup> Александр Муринсон," В Израиле принимают позицию Азербайджана в отношении Палестины – эксперт, "*НОВОСТИ-АЗЕРБАЙДЖАН*, December 18, 2013.

<sup>59</sup> Richard Weitz,, op. cit.

<sup>60</sup> "Азербайджан покупает израильские ПКР Gabriel для защиты от Ирана," *Ракетная Техника*, Апрель 16, 2012, source: http://www.militaryparitet.com/.

<sup>61</sup> "Iran Warns Azerbaijan Over Israeli Missile Purchase,"*Eurasianet,* September 2, 2013, source: http://www.eurasianet.org/node/67456.

<sup>62</sup> "Iran Moudge-class Frigate Construction Update," *OSIMINT*, 26 March 2013, source:http://osimint.com/2013/03/26/iran-moudge-class-frigate-construction-update/.

<sup>63</sup> Zachary Keck, "Russia & Iran To Hold Naval Drill in Caspian Sea," *The Diplomat*, June 30, 2013, source:http://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/06/29/311326/iran-russia-plan-joint-naval-drill/.

<sup>64</sup> Ibid. At the time of writing, the conduct of this exercise has not yet been confirmed.

<sup>65</sup> "Пограничные сторожевые катера "Shaldag MK V" Береговой Охраны Государственной Пограничной Службы Азербайджана,"*Istiglal* blog, updated August 19, 2014, source: http://istiglal.com/2014/08/19/%D0%BF%D0%BE%D0%B 3%D1%80%D0%B0%D0%BD%D0%B8%D1%87%D0%BD%D1%8B%D0%B5-%D1%81%D1%82%D0%BE%D1%80%D0%BE%D0%B6%D0%B5%D0%B2% D1%8B%D0%B5-%D0%BA%D0%B0%D1%82%D0%B5%D1%80%D0%B0shaldag-mk-v-%D0%B1%D0%B5%D1%80/.

<sup>66</sup> "Эксклюзивный репортаж с 1-й Азербайджанской Международной Выставки Оборонной Промышленности ADEX 2014," *Istiglal* blog, updated September 14, 2014, source:

http://istiglal.com/2014/09/14/%D1%8D%D0%BA%D1%81%D0%BA%D0%BB%D1%8E%D0%B7%D0%B8%D0%B2%D0%BD%D1%8B%D0%B9-%D1%80%D0%B5%D0%BF%D0%BE%D1%80%D1%82%D0%B0%D0%B6-%D1%81-1-%D0%B9-%D0%B0%D0%B7%D0%B5%D1%80%D0%B1%D0%B0%D0%B9%D0%B4%D0%B6%D0%B0/

<sup>67</sup> "Азербайджан в 2012 году вооружится 60 беспилотниками," *Lenta.ru*, December 9, 2011.

<sup>68</sup> "Азербайджан в разы наращивает военное производство - СМИ," *Novosti-Armenia*, December 17, 2010, source:Inforotor.ru/news/9375359.

<sup>69</sup> "Азербайджанские военные будут обучаться в Израильской 'Беспилотной Академии, "February 14, 2012, *MKRU*, source: http://mkisrael.co.il/ articles/2014/05/07/avigdor-liberman-azerbaydzhan-primer-mezhreligioznoy-i-mezhnatsionalnoy-tolerantnosti.html.

<sup>70</sup> "Азербайжан впервые продемонстрирует на военном параде израильские беспилотники," *Vesti.az*, June 10, 2013, source: http://vesti.az/news/161610.

<sup>71</sup> "Азербайджан приобрел баллистические ракеты EXTRA," *Vzglyad. az*, August 10, 2014, source: http://www.vzglyad.az\_-22789-xeber.html#. VANW6zKwKZM .

<sup>72</sup> "Стрельбы израильскими ракетами EXTRA в Азербайджане," *VPK*, July 11, 2014, source: http://vpk.name/news/113337\_strelbyi\_izrailskimi\_raketami\_

extra\_v\_azerbaidzhane.html.

<sup>73</sup> Heydar Mirza, "Israel's Peripheral Diplomacy Concept and Energy Security in the South Caucasus," *Natural Gas Europe*, source: aturalgaseurope.com/israel-diplomacy-energy-security-south-caucasus.

<sup>74</sup> "Азербайжан впервые продемонстрирует на военном параде израильские беспилотники," *Vesti.az*, June 10 2013, source: http://vesti.az/news/161610.

<sup>75</sup> "İsrail'e petrolü Türkiye üzerinden Azerbaycan satıyor,", *Radikal*, July 21, 2014, source: http://www.radikal.com.tr/turkiye/israile\_petrolu\_turkiye\_uzerinden\_azerbaycan\_satiyor-1203041.

<sup>76</sup> Israeli Foreign Trade Statistics, source: http://www.cbs.gov.il/hodaot2011n/16\_11\_011maz.pdf.

<sup>77</sup> "Baku discusses Azerbaijani-Israeli relations," *Trend News Agency*, November 10, 2011, source: http://en.trend.az/azerbaijan/politics/1955088.html.

<sup>78</sup> Shahin Abbasov, "Azerbaijan: SOCAR to Use Israeli Oil Field as Proving Ground," *EurasiaNet's Weekly Digest*, May 8, 2012; Shoshanna Solomon, "Shemen Jumps on 'Significant' Yam-3 Oil Signs: Tel Aviv Mover," *Bloomberg*, September 8, 2013, source:http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-09-08/shemen-jumps-on-significant-yam-3-oil-signs-tel-aviv-mover.html .

<sup>79</sup> According to the same assessments, the field "Yam-3" may yield 270 million barrels of oil and 127 billion cubic meters of natural gas. *Bloomberg*, September 8, 2013. The deposit is located in the vicinity of Israeli military testing grounds "Palmachim", the exploratory work requires a special permit from the Ministry of Defense. "Буровые установки для Габи Ашкенази пришлет Азербайджан," *NewRu.co.il*, July 23, 2012.

<sup>80</sup> Петр Люкимсон, "Алекс Каплун: "Израилю и Азербайджану есть что предложить друг другу", *Vestnik Kavakaza*, September 2, 2013, source: http:// www.vestikavkaza.ru/interview/Aleks-Kaplun-Izrailyu-i-Azerbaydzhanu-est-chto-predlozhit-drug-drugu.html.

<sup>81</sup> Interview with an Israeli senior diplomat in the South Caucasus, March 2012.

<sup>82</sup> Interview with Azerbaijani senior diplomat in Washington, December 2013.

<sup>83</sup> Ami Rojkes Dombe, "Meeting in Azerbaijan:" *Israel Defense*, February 1, 014, source:http://www.israeldefense.com/?CategoryID=474&ArticleID=267.

<sup>84</sup> Shahla Sultanova, "In Muslim Azerbaijan, Self-Interest Prompts Support for Israel on Gaza," *Eurasianet*, August 7, 2014, source: http://www.eurasianet.org/ node/69426.

#### **Recent BESA Center Publications**

#### **Mideast Security and Policy Studies**

- No. 90 Israeli Control of the Golan Heights: High Strategic and Moral Ground for Israel, Efraim Inbar, October 2011
- No. 91 The Missile Threat From Gaza: From Nuisance to Strategic Threat, Uzi Rubin, December 2011
- No. 92 Strategic and Economic Roles of Defense Industries in Israel (Hebrew), Yaacov Lifshitz, December 2011
- No. 93 Indo-Israeli Defense Cooperation in the Twenty-First Century, Efraim Inbar and Alvite Ningthoujam, January 2012
- No. 94 The Israeli-Palestinian Water Conflict: An Israeli Perspective, Haim Gvirtzman, January 2012 (English), November 2012 (Hebrew)
- No. 95 The 2011 Arab Uprisings and Israel's National Security, Efraim Inbar, February 2012
- No. 96 India's Economic Relations With Israel and the Arabs, Gil Feiler, June2012
- No. 97 Turkish Foreign Policy in the Twenty-First Century, Alexander Murinson, September 2012
- No. 98 A Strategy for Peace With the Palestinians, Max Singer, November 2012
- No. 99 Israel Is Not Isolated, Efraim Inbar, March 2013
- No. 100 Obama's Best Friend? The Alarming Evolution of US-Turkish Relations, Ariel Cohen, May 2013
- No. 101 French-Israeli Security Cooperation in the Twenty-First Century (Hebrew), Tsilla Hershco, July 2013
- No. 102 The Muslim Brotherhood and Egypt-Israel Peace (Hebrew), Liad Porat, August 2013
- No. 103 Time Is on Israel's Side, Efraim Inbar, August 2013 (Hebrew), September 2013 (English)
- No. 104 Armed and Dangerous: Why a Rational, Nuclear Iran Is an Unacceptable Risk to Israel, Steven R. David, November 2013
- No. 105 Mowing the Grass: Israel's Strategy for Protracted Intractable Conflict (Hebrew), Efraim Inbar and Eitan Shamir, December 2013
- No. 106 South Korea's Middle East Policy, Alon Levkowitz, December 2013
- No. 107 Israel and Kazakhstan: Assessing the State of Bilateral Relations, Gil Feiler and Kevjn Lim, May 2014
- No. 108 The Myth of Palestinian Centrality, Efraim Karsh, July 2014
- No. 109 The New Strategic Equation in the Eastern Mediterranean, *Efraim Inbar*, August 2014 (Hebrew), September 2014 (English)
- No. 110 The Ties between Israel and Azerbaijan, Alexander Murinson, October 2014

#### **Policy Memorandum**

- No. 5 An Integrated Imperative: Attack Iran and Launch a Regional Peace Initiative (Hebrew, English), Yehezkel Dror, May 2012
- No. 6 The National Security Council: Reflections upon the June 2012 Israel Ombudsman's Report (Hebrew), Yehezkel Dror, November 2012

#### Colloquia on Strategy and Diplomacy

No. 26	Women and Israeli National Security (Hebrew)	June 2011
No. 27	Israel: An Embattled Democracy (English)	May 2012
No. 28	The IDF Force Structure (Hebrew)	May 2014
No. 29	Israeli-Palestinian Negotiations: Whereto? (Hebrew)	August 2014

#### www.besacenter.org